COUNCIL MEETING




20TH FEBRUARY 2002

QUESTION TO COUNCIL

(Agenda Item 3 refers)

By Mr John G Scott:

“Since taking up residence in the town a few years ago a significant number of electors have commented to me that the level of Council Tax seems to increase each year by significantly more than the rate of inflation.  Figures provided by Council staff (please see enclosed) do seem to support this critical view with an increase of 47.01% over the last six years.  Can it please be advised therefore what efforts have been made generally, and particularly in advance of today’s meeting, to contain the rate of Council Tax increases to a level closer to RPI?  This question is raised against the background of the current RPI of 1.9%.”

Reply to letter from Mr J G Scott - Market Harborough

Mr Scott's question is very relevant to matters being discussed at this meeting.

Mr Scott asks for an explanation of the overall increase of 47.01% from 1996/97 to 2001/02 in the Band D Council Tax levied on Market Harborough town which includes Special Expenses.  The percentage increase that Mr Scott refers to includes Leicestershire County Council and the Leicestershire Police Authority, the major precepting authorities in the District.

Accordingly, it is not a matter for this Council to explain the increases relating to the County Council and the Police Authority.

However, Mr Scott's own analysis shows that the increase for Harborough District Council of 37.54% over the six years from 1996/97 to 2001/2002 is significantly less than the Leicestershire County Council's increase of 47.35% and the Leicestershire Police Authority's increase of 66.20%.

Harborough District Council is a widespread and diverse rural District of over 90 separate communities, ranging in population from a handful of people living in remote hamlets and farms to bustling market towns.  Covering 230 square miles the services provided by the Council do suffer from additional costs due to the rural nature of the District and the sparsity of the population.  Linked to the rural nature of the District is the rapid growth in the population in the District especially the period which Mr Scott refers to 1996/97 to date.  These factors are 'real' in that they result in increases in the Council's cost over and above increases in the rate of inflation.  

A major factor that determines the level of Council Tax besides the Council's spending decisions is the support the Government gives to the Council.  

It is also important at this juncture to explain the historical context within which the Council has operated.  This Council has always budgeted at Government set levels or guideline levels.  The Council never exceeded the capping levels set for it under the crude and universal capping regime that existed until 1999/2000.  From 1999/2000 until the current year the Council set its Council Tax at guideline levels set by the Government under the Council Tax Benefit Subsidy Limitation Rules (CTBSL) and consciously ensured that the District's Council Taxpayers were not asked to pay an additional levy towards a higher than guideline Council Tax.  This is a contributory factor whereby Harborough is listed by the District Audit Services Financial Standing Data as the 8th lowest for actual net spending per head of population in 2000/01 out of a total of 165 District Councils.  A survey of Councils within the Audit Family Group shows that the Council's establishment of staff is the lowest per 1000 head of population.  

The regimes operated by the Government to control local authority expenditure and which the Council has abided by has meant the gap in the 'real' need to spend to provide the quality services expected by the District's residents, businesses and visitors to the District and the 'actual' spend has grown over the years.

The plethora of additional responsibilities being placed on the Council under the Modernisation agenda and with the 'real' need for resources to the 'actual' available resources to continue to provide quality and investment in improved services is increasingly difficult, if not becoming impossible, to maintain.  The Council's resource base is artificially low due to the central Government regimes to control local authority spending.

Over the years since 1996/97, the first year of the analysis in your letter, the Government has based their grant support towards the Council's revenue expenditure on the basis of above rate of inflation increases in Council Tax.  The balance of funding between the total support from the Government and that actually raised from Council Tax has shifted towards more being raised from Council Tax and lesser increases being received from the Government especially in the case of Shire Districts such as ours.  The year on year reduction from 1996/97 to date in Government grants to Council Tax totals some £495,000.

The Council is always conscious of its responsibilities to the residents and Council Taxpayers that it serves.  However, it simply could not function and provide the services expected of it to the quality expected by the communities if it were to limit its Council Tax increase at the RPI.

Since 1999/2000, under the duty of Best Value the Council is required to make efficiency savings each year of 2% which Members have managed to do so.  The duty of Best Value requires the Council to review all its services within five years.  Of the services reviewed, almost all of the service improvements have been implemented within the Council's existing budgetary provision, thus demonstrating efficiencies.

Members have continued to take a robust view on efficiency saving for the 2002/03 budget.  The Executive have recommended an efficiency saving of 1.4% of the Council's total net direct expenditure.  This is in addition to the reductions already identified within the budget process.  The majority of the increase of 33 pence per week (16.16%) in the Executive's recommendation for the Council Tax for 2002/03 is due to the major service contracts that the Council has such as street cleaning, refuse collection, grounds maintenance, dog and pest control services, which accounts for 20 pence per week (9.79%).  This is followed by the reduction in the Government grant funding between 2001/02 and 2002/03 accounting for 7 pence per week (3.43%) whilst 1 pence per week (0.5%) is accounted for by technical adjustments required by law.  Lastly, the balance, only 5 pence per week (2.44%) is accounted for by all other inflationary increases and additional expenditure that the Council wants to undertake in 2002/03 to invest in improving services to the residents, businesses and visitors to the District.

A considerable amount of work is being done in shaping the way that the Council will deliver services to the users in the future.  The Government's modernisation agenda is requiring service delivery to be brought closer to the user and for the services to be provided from a holistic perspective.

A significant amount of this work is being funded through external resources coming to the Council but only through joined up working with partnerships.  The Council has therefore entered into commitments which are meant to be supported by savings in the future on the basis of the 'Invest to Save' principle.

The Council is actively pursuing partnerships and working with others in exploring and implementing shared service delivery arrangements where the case is proven.  The resources thus created can then be reinvested in services to the residents, visitors and businesses in the District.

Whilst I have attempted to give you a comprehensive view of the position of the Council in terms of our budget and the pressures we face and therefore the resultant Council Tax level, I do hope that I have been able to answer your question that the Council always exercises robust financial management discipline.

I thank you for your kind words regarding the staff and their courteous manner.

Yours sincerely

Chairman of the Council.

